
MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

December 28, 2016
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Paul Cesaro, R-Cross Creek Township
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township

Township





Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
David Mitchell, Secretary R-Irondale


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County     

Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County

 
Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township 
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township

Jim Branagan, County Engineer



Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto




Brian Harvey, R-Wells Township
Mayor George Hopkins, R-Adena






Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


STAFF
Mayor Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz



Domenick Mucci, Director
Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


Tabatha Glover, Administrative Assistant
Darla Pletcher, A-Bloomingdale




Mayor Michelle Dulesky, A-Dillonvale


GUEST

Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



Kay Hilderbrand - Amsterdam
Bob Smith, Mingo





Lee Clark, Island Creek Township

Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Martin Sohovich
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Rebecca Hall, Hall Community Development
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Ted Hall, Hall Community Development

Jon Sperry, A-Stratton



 
Ray Agresta, Jefferson County Treasurer
Mayor Ty Lollini, R-Tiltonsville


           Evan Scurti, Jefferson County Port Authority

Dan Signorini, A-Tiltonsville



Betty Lou Tarr


Jason Mattern, Wintersville



Jeanette Wierzbicki, OMEGA
Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville




Clay Merrin, County Engineer’s Office

OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 30, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Dorothy Blaner, Toronto to accept the minutes of the November 30, 2016 meeting; seconded by Jon Sperry, Stratton; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


 President Fabian- We have a couple of guests here tonight. One is Jeanette Wierzbicki, executive director of OMEGA. 
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Jeanette- I am glad to be here. Hope everyone had a great Christmas and I look forward to working with everyone in the New Year. 

President Fabian- We also have Rebecca and Ted Hall, they run our CHIP program. 


Rebecca Hall – We can give you a status report about the CHIP. We have received 30 applications back. We sent out 70 who requested applications. That would be for our home repair program. We expect to do 25 home repair projects. That will be 8 within the city limits of Toronto and 17 within Jefferson County and also 12 home owner rehabs; with 6 being in Jefferson County and 6 in Toronto. We do have quite a few applications already and I would suspect that in the next couple of weeks we will start visiting the homes of applicants and starting construction as soon as we get all of the paperwork finalized. I am available if you have any questions you can call me or call the RPC office and they can forward your questions to us. 

Ted Hall- Thank you for inviting us. We enjoy working down here in all of the communities in Jefferson County. 

Evan Scurti, Director Jefferson County Port Authority – We are busy with a few projects and some development activity out at the industrial park as well as some grant applications we are working on. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS - President Scott Fabian 


We need to make recommendations for our three citizens at large members for next year. The three that are serving now, would you be considering to do it again for next year? All three said they would serve as citizen at large again. Would anybody else like to be considered? No one else would like to be considered. President Fabian asked for a motion to accept the three current citizens at large; John Hartile, Mike Paprocki, and Brandon Andresen to be recommended to the County Commissioners to be reappointed as the citizens at large for the coming year. Motion made by Brian Harvey, Wells Township; seconded by Mayor Charles Bannanio, Village of Mt. Pleasant. Motion passed unanimously. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Domenick Mucci

It might come to a shock to some of you, but if you notice, this is the first time in eight years that I don’t have a written report for everyone here. I thought that since I will be retiring at the end of the week that I would spare you guys sitting through another presentation. I do want to take this opportunity to thank Regional Planning. Eight years ago when I started at Regional Planning we were facing some challenges. But quite frankly my job here has been enjoyable. I would not change one thing what so ever. When I arrived at the office and was asked to take on this challenge at Regional Planning, of course the person sitting behind the desk was Betty Lou Tarr. She helped me in those beginning days. As she saw how Regional Planning was going to move forward, building up consensus with everyone, she not only sold on Regional Planning already, but bought into it. I owe a debt of gratitude to Betty Lou Tarr for assisting me in those earlier days and still today. 


The friendships that I have built through this organization and what we have accomplished; over 9.7 million dollars we were able to administer through Regional Planning and assist and help the County in various ways. It was infrastructure improvements. It could have been other improvements in economic opportunities. But we actually did that by working together as a body. There are 33 entities in Jefferson County. I can attest to first hand that everybody in this room and throughout my history here really has the County at heart. That made my job extremely pleasurable and easy. When you can build up consensus, apply for grants and assist communities. That is what it is all about. That is what I am grateful for out of my eight years of service here at Regional Planning. I know a lot of you didn’t want me to retire, but I have been talking about it for several months now. But I feel moving on and preparing the agency for the next level is important. We came a long way and we still have a long way to go. 

We started the first demolition program in Jefferson County under the NSP, and Moving Ohio Forward and now we asked the Board of County Commissioners and they agreed to form a Land Bank in Jefferson County. We are able to rid the county of slum and blight. We removed over 100 structures 
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When I first arrived on board, they were talking about Brownfields. Apparently Regional Planning was unsuccessful in applying for Brownfield assessment studies. We were able to put together an application and that was when Bob Smith was the planner and worked extremely hard on it also. We worked with a consulting firm with Larry Smith and were able to put together a $1 million USEPA Brownfield grant. We were successful in receiving that. We completed 28 Phase I studies and 14 Phase II studies which means we were preparing grounds for economic opportunities here in Jefferson County. 

As you all know, we continue to administer the community development funds that a lot of you take advantage of for repaving roads with the help of the county engineer’s office or for some infrastructure work down in Tiltonsville. We were also able to invest in our infrastructure. That is gratifying to me. I know we are helping communities. But again the key ingredient to my success here was not because of my capabilities, but because of the friendship, the commitment, of everyone in this room and people prior to you. There is no doubt that Jefferson County has a great future and I look forward to being involved in some capacity but it won’t be as the executive director. 


I want to thank also, Scott Fabian. Between him and Terry Bell, they have been the chairman of Regional Planning and a tremendous amount of support in the good times and the bad times. If you did something wrong or did something right, Scott was always there. That also speaks for the full executive board. Each member when we meet prior to coming to this meeting, we go over personnel, all kinds of issues before we present them here and they have always supported Regional Planning and the concept of us moving forward. But let me tell you, we hit gold through all of this. Let alone, again I appreciate the commitment and dedication of this group, but as we moved on there has been changes at Regional Planning. When Betty Lou decided to accept another position in the County as a clerk at the Board of County Commissioners, we were searching for a replacement. We were very fortunate in finding Tabatha Glover. I think I told this group on many occasions, the asset and how quickly she picked up on everything in the office. I had a lot of reservations on the land bank and concerns on how that was going to move forward. She took it upon herself to initiate the understanding, the research, looking at the grant agreements, and all. I find myself recently, her correcting me. I appreciate that. I want to also thank Tabatha for her assistance. 

The executive committee worked hard on finding a replacement. We did a national search on the Ohio Planning Association, monster.com, and several other websites. They narrowed the field down from all of the applicants to five. They ended up doing four personal interviews and they made a selection. I happened to be at the Community Development Conference during the interview process, but received a call about the selection process and all. I did not know the individual, but as it was introduced last month, Marty Sohovich will be taking over as Regional Planning Director. I had the opportunity of spending most of December with him. He comes into the office, we sit down and I have updated him on all of our projects. Where we are at, reviewed them, gave him deadlines for next year, we went through just about everything. I can assure everyone in this room that Regional Planning is going to be just fine under Marty’s leadership as executive director. 

Instead of giving you a status report on all of the projects we have; Marty will give you one next month. I just want to take this opportunity to again thank everyone in this room for their friendship and commitment to Jefferson County. 

FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover

Total expenditures for November were $8,450.75 and the cash balance as of November 30th was $36,513.92. Domenick- I just want everybody to understand that does not reflect any of our grant monies. That is our operating budget for the office. 
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President Fabian- Before we call the meeting to adjourn, Danny, Betty Lou and myself got Domenick a little gift basket thanking him for eight years. When Domenick came on, you may remember we were in some rough waters. We were facing a law suit and some other things. The Rush Run water project, the paperwork was all gone on that. What saved that project was John Gooseman. John was at one of the meetings. There were 7 different funding mechanisms going to that project. John knew where all of the funding mechanisms were, that’s what saved that project. When Domenick started, the ship wasn’t sailing too good, but he stepped in and you can see where we are now. I really appreciate his job here at Regional Planning and wish him well. 

Domenick- He brought up a very interesting point let alone at the very beginning, what we had to correct here at Regional Planning. Not only for our locals, but through our funding agencies and Betty Lou can attest to this and so can Tabatha. All the different programs, CHIP, Community Development, Brownfields, Land Bank, and whatever program, everything gets audited at Regional Planning. Let alone our operational budget. We have what is called a monitoring visit by all of our funding agencies and also the state auditors that come in and audit our books. Not once have we had a finding for recovery. We had one citation and that was for holding money for more than 15 days. I think we talked about that many times, the process and the procedures we have to use. This agency should be proud that not once has the state auditor or any monitoring violation ever happen at Regional Planning. 
NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be Wednesday, January 25th, 2017 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Phil Jordan, Ross Township, to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mayor Charles Bannanio, Village of Mt. Pleasant; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,
David J. Mitchell, Secretary







As per Tabatha Glover
